LNG Advisory Committee
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May 10, 2016
6:30
Approved June 21, 2016
ATTENDANCE:  Chair Chief Kevin Gallagher, William Lima, Jr., Dennis Maltais, Paul Pelletier and John Roy 
Chief Gallagher opened the meeting at 6:32.  
In accordance with the Open Meeting Law, Chief Gallagher announced that the meeting was being recorded by video and audio.

Chief Gallagher then had members introduce themselves to those present.  He advised that the Clerk was not present due to another commitment.
MEETING MINUTES
Mr. Roy made a motion, seconded by Mr. Lima, to accept the Minutes from the April 26, 2016, meeting.   
VOTE:  Mr. Lima, Mr. Maltais, Mr. Roy, Chief Gallagher – AYE
   Mr. Pelletier – ABSTAIN

MEETING MAIL & UNFINISHED BUSINESS
Chief Gallagher discussed the following items that had been enclosed in the meeting mail:

· A copy of the draft agenda for tonight’s meeting.
· The formal Notice of Intent from FERC, as well as, information relating to the Access Northeast Scoping Meetings.
· A draft of the memo that was sent to all Town Departments, Boards, and Committees.   
· An email from Mr. Peconom, the Environmental Project Manager from FERC, who was agreeable to meeting with them before the scoping meeting scheduled for May 18, 2016, at 3:00 p.m.  Chief Gallagher noted that this would be an open public meeting.
· The May 3, 2016, email from Chief Gallagher cancelling the site visit that had been scheduled for May 7, 2016. 
· The May 3, 2016, email from Mr. Roy requesting that the Committee investigate the effect of LNG storage facilities on property values. The response from Chief Gallagher indicating that Ms. Koska, Principal Assessor would share with the Committee the report that had been presented to the Board of Selectmen.  
· A copy of the May 1, 2016, letter sent to both Mr. Mark Marini, Secretary of the Department of Public Utilities and Mr. Robert Shea, Presiding Officer on the Energy Facilities Siting Board by Mr. Roger Cabral.
· The May 9, 2016, email from Chief Gallagher advising that Saturday, May 21, 2016, would be the new date for the site visit to Waterbury.
· A copy of the May 6, 2016, letter from the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, Office of the Attorney General, requesting an extension to the Scoping comment deadline.
· A draft copy of the letter that will be sent to FERC from the Committee also requesting an extension to the Scoping comment deadline.  
APPOINTMENTS

Chief Gallagher advised that one of the issues that became very clear and was at the top of the list for concerns was security. People do want to know how much of a risk it is to have LNG in a community.  Tonight, Major Christopher Mason of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts Fusion Center was present to give them a briefing on how security in the State works.  
Major Mason advised that post September 11th it was realized that there was a real failure to share information or ‘connect the dots’ that reached down from the national level to the local and state levels.  There was also a failure to link collective knowledge of those in the field to national priorities and a difficulty in sharing or exchanging that classified information.  What came out of this was the idea to develop what became known as Fusion Centers.  They are managed by State and local entities with some federal funding through the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) and designed to be the focal point for the receipt, analysis, gathering, and sharing of threat related information for all hazards, crimes, and terrorism.  The mission of the Fusion Center is to inform decision makers of threats and the local implications of national intelligence.  They try to bring in personnel from other agencies both informally and formally to work together and share information and intelligence.  They also do outreach to the private sector and public sector to identify concerns and potential threats.

Major Mason stated that one of the primary ways they interact with the public and law enforcement is through suspicious activity reporting.  They have a very uniform intake and vetting process and strict civil liberties and privacy templates they lay against the information as it comes in.  They take that information in, review it and try to add some local and state contacts to it, and then forward it to their federal partners who repeat the process.  If it, the information, continues to rise to a level where it is actionable it would be forwarded to the Joint Terrorism Task Force (JTTF) for operational consideration.  They are constantly looking at the suspicious activity reports for any trends or connections.  That is one way they try to stay ahead of the threats.

Major Mason advised that there were two fusion centers that exist within the Commonwealth, the Boston Regional Intelligence Center (BRIC) which services the Boston Metro area and the Commonwealth Fusion Center (CFC) which services the rest of the State.  These two centers work very closely together.  In addition to that, they are part of a national network of fusion centers that exist within the United States and the territories.  These centers have the ability to network, to speak to each other, and to share information.  The DHS is one of the prime funding mechanisms for them.  It provides them with training and policy guidance.  In the fusion center network, there is mutual support for critical incidents and information sharing.  They have to have a certain level of transparency otherwise the public will not accept what they do.  For that reason, they do everything through a lens of privacy, civil rights and civil liberties protections.  
Major Mason advised that one way the CFC provides support for local law enforcement is to provide situational awareness, for example, a bomb threat.   They would get that message out and then decision makers in the field can make a decision in context.  They provide trends, tactics and procedures of criminal or terrorist activities.  They try to enlighten and educate law enforcement of the behaviors they should be looking for and the things they need to be concerned about in the community.  These are the trends that they see and that you need to be aware of.  They also have a critical infrastructure program.  Major Mason said that the Fusion Center serves as a conduit for threat information and this goes both ways.  They also provide support for special events such as the Boston Marathon, and if communities had any special concerns with local events.
Major Mason stated that what he would like them to walk away with tonight is if they become aware of a threat and they receive intelligence of a threat against a particular event, concern, or critical infrastructure within a community, they are going to find a way to get that information, even if it is classified, down to the local decision makers.
Chief Gallagher thanked the Major for his presentation.  Chief Gallagher said that there was a great deal of energy such as nuclear, electric, gas, etc. moving through the Commonwealth.  How is that monitored and how is a threat against any of those translated to Chief Alves?  Major Mason replied suppose some information developed internationally that someone was going to conduct an attack on the energy sector on a specific piece of critical infrastructure.  That information would roll down hill internationally and probably be shared with the FBI.  They have people collocated with the FBI, and they have people from the Massachusetts State Police assigned to the JTTF.  They would receive that classified information, vet it, and take a look at how it would potentially impact the Commonwealth.  They would identify critical infrastructure within the community that would be impacted by it, and they would make that threat known to local law enforcement so they can act in advance of it.  
Chief Gallagher noted that it had been mentioned that not only are they taking information that is provided by others, analyzing it, and passing it down but they are pulling in information that is gathered locally and doing the same.  Major Mason said that was correct, they are both speaking and listening.  If they are receiving information from the intelligence community that these threats exist, they are relaying that down to the lowest level where it can be acted upon, but they are also taking information in.  If there is a trend, the analyst will pick up on it and that is information they will want to report right back out to local law enforcement.  They would most likely also inform the stakeholder of it.  
Chief Gallagher stated that Major Mason had mentioned the JTTF and possible actionable consideration.  Could he speak to that for those who were unsure of what that meant?  Major Mason said sometimes people observe what they think is suspicious behavior or activity.  They would have to investigate and determine if it was an innocent encounter, or if it was necessary to pursue further. 

Chief Gallagher then stated regarding the Boston Marathon which began in the Town of Hopkinton, where they have 5 billion cubic feet of LNG stored in three tanks, he would imagine that in security briefings that facility may come into some review.  Major Mason responded that it would be fair to say all critical infrastructures along the entire route of the Marathon are reviewed.  Chief Gallagher said they have been reading that the Department of Homeland Security classifies LNG storage as a risk for terrorism.  Could he comment on that?  Major Mason said not without having the context of what that was given in. 

Chief Gallagher asked if there were any additional questions.  Mr. Lima asked when the Fusion Center came into existence.  Major Mason replied that shortly after 9/11 there was a desire to address some of the concerns raised in the 9/11 Commission.  Mr. Lima asked given their large database has there been any information that would tell if there has been any level of suspicious activity at LNG facilities.  Major Mason said he would say they are aware of the threats that exist with any critical infrastructure including LNG.  They are constantly evaluating any suspicious activity that is related to those critical infrastructures.  Mr. Lima then asked if there was any hard data or evidence of this.  Major Mason said that they at the CFC do not have hard data relative specifically to his LNG question.     
Chief Gallagher asked Police Chief Alves if there was anything he would like to add from a local perspective.  Chief Alves said that the Fusion Center is probably a new term for most people present tonight.  He does receive emails either daily or weekly to update him, the department, and the town on anything that may be coming up.  That information does come in and is actively used.  It does have an impact on the way they do police work and the way they help to protect the community.  The Fusion Center is a real resource to the town and they do use it.  

Chief Gallagher advised that their next appointment was with Atty. Sarah Bresolin of the Office of the Massachusetts Attorney General.  She had been kind enough to reach out to them on the question of project necessity and the need for increased energy infrastructure in the Commonwealth.  Atty. Bresolin thanked all that were present for their interest in this matter.   She also introduced her colleague Mr. Steven Marshalek.  Mr. Marshalek is the Regional Director of the Attorney General’s office in New Bedford which also serves Acushnet.  Atty. Bresolin stated that she worked for the energy and telecommunications division which is part of the Attorney General’s office.  They represent Massachusetts customers in the delivery of natural gas, water, electricity, and telecommunication services.  They are the rate payer advocate and they work at the State, regional, and Federal levels to make sure that energy delivery and telecommunication delivery to residents of Massachusetts is safe, reliable, and affordable.  This is the lens that is being used to evaluate the entire Access Northeast pipeline project and specifically, the proposed facilities in Acushnet.  They believe that this pipeline does not necessarily measure up to the standards that were just stated.  They are looking into the need and the necessity of increased natural gas infrastructure in the Commonwealth.  One of the ways the Attorney General’s office first challenged this need and necessity was through a report that was commissioned and released in November of 2015.  This report found that there were no significant regional electric reliability issues through 2030.  The report actually relied on conservative assumptions and also looked at a worst case scenario using the winter of 2004 which was one of the coldest winters in the last couple of decades.  It was found in the very worst case there were about 26 hours over 9 days from now until 2029 that there would be a very tiny shortfall.  However, this shortfall could be addressed in alternative ways.  These ways are less expensive and less environmentally detrimental.  They include energy efficiency, demand response which is when the electric grid can communicate with appliances or machinery in households or factories and ask that machinery to turn off during times when the grid is particularly taxed, and also the use of renewables.

Atty. Bresolin said that one of the options the report did look at was increased use of LNG.  However, it was interesting that there was no mention of new construction for new infrastructure, no pipelines, no storage, no liquefaction, or gasification.  The report found that the current LNG infrastructure is presently under utilized.  One of the solutions looked into increasing the use of current infrastructure and increasing the number of imports through the Distrigas terminal in Everett.  This report did demonstrate that the Access Northeast proposal is more costly, worse for the environment, and in short there is no reason to build it.  Since that report was commissioned and released, the AG has begun participating in two filings that are currently at the State regulatory level at the Department of Public Utilities, one is filed by Eversource and one is filed by National Grid.  These filings are how the utility companies ask for approval for natural gas transportation and storage agreements that they will sign with Algonquin Gas Transmission, one of the equity owners in the pipeline and proposed facility.  They have been working very diligently and are now under the discovery process which is the opportunity to ask questions and review the responses.  

Atty. Bresolin stated that the residents here, as well as the Committee, will be happy to know that the AG is not the only party to the proceedings that are looking to the question of need for this pipeline.  For example, some of the other stakeholders are the Conservation Law Foundation and NextEra Energy Resources.  They have also been doing due diligence and have similar questions and concerns.  Atty. Bresolin advised the following are some of the AG’s questions:  Are current LNG facilities and infrastructure constrained?  What kind of impact the proposed facility will have on new facilities.  Would a local LNG facility be capable of liquefying domestically sourced gas less expensively than it can import LNG?  If the facility is not sited here, will the pipeline still be built?  After looking at some of the concerns raised in the discovery phase, they still feel there is no conclusive evidence that the capacity that will be generated through this project will actually be fully utilized.  One of the major concerns of the Attorney General is that right now it is proposed that the ratepayers will pay for this infrastructure and if it is not fully utilized, the ratepayers are still going to have to pay for it.  They believe there has been insufficient analysis to show that domestically sourced LNG will actually be less expensive than imported LNG.  They have also learned that there will have to be some significant upgrades to the proposed LNG facility location.  Eversource has indicated that they will require about 15-20 additional megawatts of electricity to operate the facility so they are looking into how much this will cost, what does it mean, and whether the DPU actually has to approve these types of upgrades.
Atty. Bresolin stated that gave them a good idea of the types of concerns the AG and some of the other stakeholders have.  They are also looking into other things, but this speaks specifically to the need issue which she had been asked to discuss.  They continue to challenge the utilities to their claim that this is necessary for New England and that it will decrease costs to ratepayers.  They will continue to do so throughout these proceedings.  She also wanted to note that it was not her division that is leading the charge on the FERC proceeding but it was actually the Division of Environmental Protection but that she was monitoring it.  She noted that FERC had corrected the deadline on the docket for comments to May 31, 2106, due to the Memorial Day holiday.  There was still no word if they will extend the deadline.  

Atty. Bresolin also advised that the applicant at the Federal level, Algonquin Gas Transmission, and not Massachusetts Utilities will be releasing a series of resource reports at the end of June. This is another reason why it would be great to extend that deadline so people could review them and then submit their comments.  Resource Reports 11 and 13 will address the LNG facility specifically.  For those present, that FERC docket filing number was PF16-1.  In conclusion, Atty. Bresolin wanted them to know that the Attorney General was acutely aware of the controversy surrounding the proposed facilities here in Acushnet and recognized that there are people in favor of the facilities.  They are working hard to ensure that the regulators have all the information they need in order to make the most informed decision and will benefit from the work they are doing.  She was happy to take any questions the Committee might have.
Chief Gallagher said that earlier Atty. Bresolin had forwarded him a link that listed a lot of the documents that the Attorney General’s office had initiated as well as those that had been received.  Is that something that could be shared at this meeting for the public to access?  Atty. Bresolin replied that was on the Department of Public Utilities website and the Eversource docket number is 15-181 and the National Grid docket number is 16-05.  In those, you can find every single party that has attempted to intervene and whose intervention was accepted, all of the requests for discovery, the companies responses, all of the memos, and the decisions the DPU has published.  
Chief Gallagher stated that although Atty. Bresolin had noted that FERC was not in her division, he felt she was more familiar with that process than they were.  He said that he was becoming more concerned that without the extension of the deadline that comments would be cut off on the 31st of May.  He has been told that you can continue to comment but for FERC to accept the comment and find something in it of interest that they would challenge, the 31st is the deadline.  Atty. Bresolin replied that she believed that as this is such a large file FERC would like to hear from as many people as possible, on as many different issues, as soon as possible.  It was correct that the earlier comments came in the better and perhaps the more attention is paid to them.  However, you can continue to comment until, she thought, a decision on the pre-filing application is finalized.  Chief Gallagher said that it is puzzling that the deadline to comment comes before the release of documents that you would want to comment on.  Atty. Bresolin said they agreed and stated that something else that has been done is to submit initial comments and within that reserve the right to submit further comments.  
Chief Gallagher then asked if the electric reliability study incorporated facilities that were coming off line such as Pilgrim and some of the others.  Atty. Bresolin replied yes that the report was actually delayed to take into account the announcement that Pilgrim was coming off line.  Chief Gallagher then asked if the AG had a strategy if FERC did allow this project to proceed.  Are there other mechanisms that can be used if you find the necessity issue is so clear that you would be willing to pursue it in other areas?  Atty. Bresolin replied that the DPU’s order allowing electric distribution companies to purchase gas capacity was appealed by two parties and an appeal of a DPU final order goes to the Supreme Judicial Court (SJC.)  They anticipate the SJC decision to be released in August.  If it is found that the DPU was incorrect in law to grant permission for electric distribution companies to buy gas capacity, then the landscape totally changes.  If Access Northeast project is built, they would have to find another way to fund it as rate payers would not be on the hook.  They are eagerly awaiting that decision but in terms of long term strategy, she could not comment on that right now but did say that this is a very important issue to the Attorney General.
Mr. Pelletier asked if they could get a court order against FERC if they do not extend the deadline for additional comments.  Atty. Bresolin said she did not know the answer to that.  She has never heard of such a mechanism but that did not mean it did not exist.  Mr. Lima asked when looking at the energy needs of the area, why was there such a large discrepancy in the numbers from the AG compared to Eversource and National Grid.  Atty. Bresolin replied that it comes down to calculations and variables.  The AG is trying to dig into Eversource and National Grid models and calculations but some of it is proprietary and confidential so they don’t necessarily know everything that goes into that evaluation.  She agreed that it is the same geographic area and similar resources yet they come out on two different sides.  She thought the AG’s study looked at six different alternatives.  They really looked at renewable, energy efficiency, and demand response, with most of those in a combination together.  She believed that the companies also looked at that, but it was looked at differently with not as much time used in that evaluation.  Mr. Lima said that he was having a hard time with the size of the tanks and quantity when they are being told that this is to cover the needs of approximately 30 days of the year.  Atty. Bresolin said they were too, and it something that is baffling a lot of people.  If these facilities are really meant to be peak shaving facilities withdrawing LNG only on those coldest hours of the coldest days of winter, they are questioning why they are building the liquefaction, vaporization, and the storage tanks, and why it is all necessary.  Mr. Lima asked if Eversource was leveraging the closure of the power plants to their advantage so they can say this is exactly why this project is needed.  Atty. Bresolin said she would imagine that they are, but she could not definitively say that they are and whether or not they would still be proposing this project if those plants were not closing.  
Mr. Roy then said that last week when Mr. Martin was before the Committee it was said that if they wanted to use this facility for export; it would have to be in the application.  Atty. Bresolin said that was correct and they would have to build an export terminal.  She believed there was only one at this time in the US and that it was in Texas.  This was a whole other permitting process with FERC.  Mr. Roy asked if this could be amended on an application.  Atty. Bresolin replied that she imagined it could but that it would have to be done soon.  She said that in the discovery questions when it has been asked, they have been emphatic there is no plan to export natural gas.  She did clarify that she believed it could be an addition down the road but it does require an additional process at FERC and it is extremely costly apparatus.  Chief Gallagher said that it was important that they drew a distinction between exporting LNG and exporting natural gas.  They currently have an LNG storage facility that takes in LNG from tankers (trucks) and they have the capacity to export that but they never have.  It is part of the design that if it is needed in a mutual aid type of situation, it can be done.  Atty. Bresolin asked if he meant ship overseas.  Chief Gallagher said no, over the road.  When the conversation turns to exporting LNG from this facility, he understood that was when FERC would have to permit them to be an export facility.  Atty. Bresolin said that was her understanding.  Chief Gallagher said there were economic issues that made that a challenge because without a pipeline going to a shoreline so a tanker could fill up and go overseas, you were left trucking it out which would require many tankers.  This would not make export of LNG from the proposed site economical.  Chief Gallagher said next was the question of exporting methane in the pipeline to a facility where it is liquefied, and then shipped out overseas.  The whole export question is confusing given the scope of the proposal here is intake of methane, liquefying, storing, vaporizing, and exporting out through the pipeline into the grid versus storage, movement of LNG to a tanker to go overseas.  He just wanted to clarify that.

Chief Gallagher then asked Atty. Bresolin to talk about the ISO.  Atty. Bresolin replied that the New England Independent System Operator is the regional manager of energy markets.  FERC sets the regulations for the markets and then the ISO manages those regulations.  Chief Gallagher asked if the ISO contradicts what the AG has said.  Atty. Bresolin said that she believed that the president of the ISO has said that additional capacity would be useful.  Chief Gallagher asked how there could be such a big disconnect where one independent agency that advises the Federal Government can say that there is a need and studies managed by the AG say that there isn’t.  Atty. Bresolin said a good way to look at it was the AG represents consumers, the rate payers.  ISO New England manages the markets and the supply of energy in New England and in that role an abundance of energy would be ideal for them, as they would not have to worry whether there was going to be a brown out or  a black out.  It would make managing the grid in New England a lot easier, but it could be very expensive for the rate payer.  There needs to be some solution where there is safe and reliable energy, but that is affordable for the rate payer.  If the DPU approves the contracts that Eversource and National Grid want to sign with Algonquin then that approves the structure and sets the standard.  The AG can continue to represent the rate payers to ensure the rates charged are fair.  Mr. Lima asked based upon the $3.2 billion cost of the project, has the AG determined what the cost would be to the ratepayer.  Atty. Bresolin said the entire cost would be charged to the ratepayer but she would have to get back with a specific amount.  Chief Gallagher asked if the cost of the project would be broken down by states and those costs be charged to ratepayers only in that state.  Atty. Bresolin said that filings have been started with the public utilities in other states.  However, if they are not approved they have not yet been able to get a clear picture on whether Massachusetts ratepayers would have to foot the bill for ratepayers in other states.  Chief Gallagher asked if there were any additional questions from the Committee.  There were none.  
PUBLIC COMMENT

Mr. Roger Cabral noted that the Department of Energy just approved the ability of a company that Spectra is a part of to export gas through New England out to Nova Scotia.  They have applied for permission to reverse the flow of the gas in one of the pipes that had been bringing gas down from Canada to New England.  They wonder why the LNG tank in Acushnet is so big. It is his opinion that they have all this gas that would normally be servicing the area but with the ability to export gas to Nova Scotia, they will need to replace that gas from the local market.  Therefore, it will be true that they will not use the facility for export but they will use it to backfill the system. 
Mr. Les Dakin advised that they just opened a 1,000 acre export facility in Louisiana.  There are four other export facilities under construction and 22 others being permitted.  He believed that either now or down the road, they are going to want to export.  Ms. Wendy Gracia of Freetown commented regarding the discrepancy in the energy need reports.  She said to consider the source and what there is to gain for the energy companies compared to the Attorney General.

Mr. Bob Bousouir said that he had asked Mr. Galvin what the difference would be between the money they would get back from lower rates against the cost.  Mr. Galvin had taken his name down and said that he would get back to him.  It had been at least a month and he had not received any answer.  Atty. Bresolin said that the utilities have done a calculation that shows the number of dollars that will be saved by ratepayers for building the infrastructure in terms of breaking it down.  She was not as familiar with that part of the filing.  
Ms. Maria Connolly felt there was nothing stopping Eversource for asking for a permit to export after the construction is completed.  Mr. David Hammond from New Bedford thought it was logically obvious that export is the end desire of this project and this would be through the New Bedford harbor.  This area would become a greater potential terrorist target because of the highly concentrated population.  Chief Gallagher said that Major Mason had indicated that all critical infrastructure is a potential risk not just LNG.  They need to be sure that their comments reflect what is actually said and are not just speculation.  Chief Gallagher noted that comments needed to be limited to the Acushnet facility as that was the scope of this Committee.  Mr. Hammond said that his comments were for the benefit of the Attorney General’s office in consideration of possible permitting processes that might go forward.

Ms. Emily Johns of New Bedford asked if the Resource Reports would be coming from FERC.  Atty. Bresolin said they are company reports that Algonquin Gas Transmission will be drafting.  They will go to FERC and then go onto the docket.  Chief Gallagher noted that in the Notice of Intent from FERC there is a schedule of when the various Resource Reports will be submitted.  FERC has challenged some of the information from these reports by the proponents.  She should continue to monitor the site as additional reports are submitted.

Ms. Gracia asked why they are being allowed to segment this project when it is all connected and actually just one huge project.  She stated that smaller projects are able to be pushed through the permitting process quicker.  Is the AG looking into that because Algonquin was found in fault in 2014 by the Supreme Judicial Court for segmentation of a project?  Atty. Bresolin replied not to her knowledge but she would look into it.

Chief Gallagher advised that one of the alternatives that is being looked at is in Burrillville, RI.  It is on property that is owned by Eversource, extremely rural, and adjacent to the pipeline.  Atty. Bresolin noted that it was an expansion of an existing facility.  Chief Gallagher said that in addition to an alternative site that is close to an elementary school, they are also looking at an alternative site.  That is the one that FERC pushed back on and said that it had been dismissed too early and they wanted additional information as to why.  Chief Gallagher noted that this shows that FERC is looking at this and requiring a better argument on alternative sites.  
Ms. Gracia noted that she was talking about going through the motions of alternatives and one of those alternatives was next to an elementary school which was clearly not going to be a viable alternative.  The point is they want it where they want it, they want the siting that they want and when FERC says to look at alternatives, they look at ridiculous alternatives and come back to say this is obviously the only one that makes sense.  Mr. Lima added that he had reviewed that option and one thing that had struck him was the overall cost of the Burrillville site in comparison to Acushnet.  Chief Gallagher said that one of the arguments against it was that it would require an additional 17 miles of pipeline and the cost associated with that.  It was also his understanding that building the Acushnet site would be easier because of the roads versus roads that would have to be created for access in Burrillville.  However, if you are talking about a $3 billion project, the cost of building roads is incidental.  He felt that was one of the issues that FERC does push back on and does require a better argument for.  Mr. David Sol noted if they, the ratepayers, are paying for the project anyway what difference the additional cost made. 

Ms. Michelle Keith, from Dartmouth, MA, said she appreciated the Attorney General’s Office finding on their behalf but when it comes to safety how do they protect themselves.  They are trying to fight powerful companies and the Federal Government but how can the best express their own power.  Atty. Bresolin replied that commenting in the docket was one of the most effective ways to have their voice heard.  They should also make sure they go to the FERC meeting next week and express those concerns.  

Ms. Keith also questioned a recent decision where the Judge had deferred back to a FERC decision.   Atty. Bresolin said that she could not speak specifically about that decision as she was not familiar with it but typically the Courts do like to grant deference to administrative agencies particularly if they are interpreting their own regulations and policies.  Atty. Bresolin said that one of the arguments in front of the Supreme Judicial Court (SJC) that was made is there is a statute and the AG interprets it differently than utility companies.  She said that the easiest way to solve this would be to get the Legislature to amend the part of the law that is unclear.  However, that is unlikely to happen before the Court releases its decision in the summer.     
Atty. Bresolin then spoke about intervener status.  She noted that she could only speak to the State level and not the Federal level.  At the State level, before the Department of Public Utilities you can apply for intervener status.  You have to be able to show that the decision is going to impact you and no one else represents your interests.  The AG is often granted intervener status when they request it because they do represent the rate payers of Massachusetts.  When you are a full intervener you have the right to receive documents from all the parties, you have a right to ask questions and do discovery, and you have a right to do cross examination in proceedings.  Chief Gallagher noted that the Town’s legal counsel, Kopelman & Paige, has been in contact with the Board of Selectmen, through the Town Administrator, to discuss the Town’s ability to be designated as an intervener and those conversations are under way.  
Chief Gallagher advised on the matter of public safety, that is a real concern.  If a proposal does come to fruition, his research is showing it is a good practice to engage consultants to challenge reports and to have reports peer reviewed.  At some point, this Committee will discuss making some recommendations to the Board of Selectmen for some consultants to be brought in.  His own vested interest would be in public safety capabilities.  They will need to know what changes will come down and what needs might they have such as staffing, apparatus, and assets.  He did that in Waterbury, but that is a city not a town.  There will be challenges for him, Chief Alves, their Emergency Management Agency, and their Building Department, and they will need to start that study and have it peer reviewed.  There may be some studies that need to be conducted on the impact of this project on property values, property insurance, title insurance, mortgages and mortgage rates.  They are coming to the point soon where they will begin to frame their report to the Board of Selectmen, but this community is going to need to formally challenge some of the reports that are out there or at least initiate reports that may not be out there.  He noted that they will need some source of funding to generate these kinds of reports.  
Mr. Sol said that it had been said that water does not work on these fires.  Chief Gallagher replied that there is a role for water in an LNG fire but it is not to put the fire out.  It is used for exposure protection or cooling other structures that heat may be travelling to.  It is also a mechanism by which you can move the vapor, if necessary.  Mr. Sol asked if there is fire in Hopkinton or Waterbury does the Fire Department show up with the dry chemicals or are they on site.  Chief Gallagher stated that the dry chemical is presently on site at the Acushnet facility.  There is enough to meet the NFPA standards on extinguisher use for the type of occupancy that’s been given there.  
Chief Gallagher noted that the Achilles heel of the existing plant would be the off loading of the trucks due to human interaction which can cause errors although it never has.  Facilities are designed with a primary and secondary means of containment.  The rupture of a tank and the spilling of all its contents has never happened but it is designed as if it will happen.  A leak in a pipe is more probable.  If a tank or pipe does leak, there are systems in place where it is going to create vapor and the contents will be captured in a trough pitched to an impoundment area.  The impoundment area is in the middle of the facility.  There are set facts that went into the construction of that such as if the impoundment area is filled and ignited, the temperature will not reach a critical degree at the property line.  The vapor will not be explosive at the property line.  That has all been engineered in but it is computer modeling.  Their fight right now is their request that temperature and vapor concentration tests not be the only ones they use when they site the tanks.  They want them to go into the neighborhood and find out what the risk of the tanks being in those positions pose to the residents, the schools, nursing homes, etc.  They are waiting to hear back from the proponents to learn if they will voluntarily do this which is in Chapter 15 of the NFPA standards.  Chief Gallagher said this project would be made better by performing both the prescriptive and performance based siting.    
Mr. Sol asked for a clarification of what would happen if there was a fire.  Are they saying that if there is a fire and it is coming from a leak, is it their intention to go there and contain that fire until it is shut off?  Chief Gallagher replied that might be one of the options the incident commander would consider doing.  It may be safer to let a twelve by twelve pool of LNG burn than it is to put it out and not be able to control where the vapors go.  He noted that is a very real probability although it might be unsettling to folks who are hearing that for the first time but it is an option that they have.  Mr. Sol said then they are going to let it burn and hopefully be able to contain it so that it is not going to be able to do further damage.  Chief Gallagher said that was correct but he noted that part of the siting requirements of the NFPA is that systems be placed in a particular area so that threat is diminished.

Ms. Chris Tarini of Nestles Lane asked where was the containment for the pipeline that would be coming right alongside their houses.  What happens to a leaking pipe underground?  Chief Gallagher said that he could not answer to that but he did understand that was a concern.  Mr. Lima noted that Governor Baker has been a large proponent of this natural gas infrastructure.  He asked Atty. Bresolin if he had been receptive to their findings and analysis.  Atty. Bresolin replied that she could not speak to that.  She was unaware of any comment that had been provided yet by the Governor.  Chief Gallagher thanked Atty. Bresolin for her time and coming before the Committee. 
DISCUSSION OF FUTURE MEETING DATES AND TOPICS

Chief Gallagher then advised that last on the agenda was the topic of future meetings and topics.  He noted that from what they had heard tonight and assuming there will be no extension to the public comment period, they may need to start wrapping this up.  They need to start getting their thoughts together, get the report together, and get that to the Board of Selectmen to allow time for the Board to review and put together their comments as well.  Initially, they thought they would have until November to complete this but as that is not the case, they need to sharpen the focus of when they need to have the product delivered.  They will probably best be able to address that next week when FERC is in Town. He knew that they did have some more topics that they wanted to delve into and some other subject matter experts that they wanted to call in to educate themselves and the community, but the clock was ticking and they needed to understand that.    
Chief Gallagher said their next scheduled meeting is May 24, 2016.  On their agenda was a discussion with their Conservation Commission who is the permitting authority for wetlands.  According to Town Counsel, they do have a considerable amount of influence in issues that have been raised about wetlands and that is under their purview.   He has been in touch with the Conservation Agent and there are some levels of Government above the Town, which is the State and Federal Government that they might want to reach out to the Massachusetts Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) and Environmental Protection Agency (EPA.)  If it was okay with them, he would reach out to try to get some people in for the topic of conservation issues.

Chief Gallagher stated that he would also like to bring in Kelly Koska, their Assessor, to give them the report that she had previously given to Board of Selectmen.  He would like to come up with a plan of how they are going to address the issue of possible impacts this project might have on property values that night as well.  They need to be thinking how do they capture that topic and get it addressed.  Mr. Lima asked if it would be possible to reach out to realtors in the Waterbury area.  Chief Gallagher said that he has reached out to the Hopkinton Chamber of Commerce to provide them with a contact.  One of the things that he wanted to do on their Waterbury tour is to get contact information for a similar group there.  He has made an inquiry to the Greater New Bedford Realtors Association to see if they have any data or through them they could find someone who could speak authoritatively on this topic.   

Chief Gallagher asked if there were any other topics they would want on the agenda.  Mr. Lima said they have not really touched much on the pipeline in Acushnet, Freetown, and the surrounding communities.  In light of the recent accident in Pennsylvania, it has elevated concerns of the general public in Acushnet.  He felt that it was a necessity that they dive into pipeline safety and some of the overlying standards and rules associated with it regarding public safety.  Chief Gallagher said that tomorrow he would reach out to 
PHMSA, in hopes that they could get a representative to come in and answer any questions.  They should also review the Pennsylvania incident, and see if PHMSA can at least provide them with a preliminary report regarding it.  Mr. Lima said whereas Spectra will oversee the pipeline, would it be beneficial to get them in as well.  Chief Gallagher said absolutely.  He would try to arrange that for June 7, 2016.  Chief Gallagher said as they were unsure of what FERC would tell them about the time frame for getting comments to them, they might want to reserve the rest of June for their discussions in report writing unless there were other topics where they would want people to come in for.      
Mr. Pelletier said if this project is to supply natural gas for electric generation, why not site their own storage tanks next to their property and all this would be eliminated.  This would allow for smaller tanks that could be spread out.  Chief Gallagher said if they could conclude their information gathering meetings on June 7, 2016, they might then need to meet more regularly so they can work their way through the items they want in the report to the Board of Selectmen.  If they are going to request Spectra to come in on June 7th, maybe the last group to talk with is the proponents again with questions that have come up since the last time they were here.  Chief Gallagher noted that if they didn’t get the extension, they would need to start working on the report to the Board of Selectmen no later than the middle of June.
Chief Gallagher suggested they could exchange emails about firming up the rest of the schedule, but they should lock in May 24, 2016, for environmental and conservation and property values with the Assessor.  It will be determined after they meet on May 18, 2016, with FERC where they go from there.  However, they should still get Spectra in for pipeline safety and Eversource in to give them an opportunity to ask one more round of questions.  It was then suggested to have ISO come in also as they set the standards and manage the energy needs for the Northeast.  
Ms. Keith then advised that there was an organization called Community Environmental Legal Defense Fund (CELDF.org.)  This organization works with communities about issues like this and maybe they could help the Town with legal costs.  Mr. Cabral said that he has been reading about emissions from facilities like this. Their group has written to both local and State health boards but it might be helpful if they have someone who is independent come in and talk about this.  Chief Gallagher said that they are making an attempt to also have regulators in attendance on May 24, 2016 to discuss emissions.  
Ms. Labonte then asked if the Resource Reports would be available on the town website.  Chief Gallagher replied that all their agendas, minutes, presentations, and communications are posted on the website.  He received a hard copy of the initial filing with a DVD so the answer to that question really rests with the proponents.  Do they have a link to a site they could put on the website or does the Town have the capability of downloading the DVD to a storage unit and then linking it there.   

An audience member commented that although she knew a member of the Fusion Center was coming, she did not know what he was going to talk about and therefore, she had no questions to submit prior.  Her questions would have been what they have done to prevent incidents.  From her perspective, it was useless.  Chief Gallagher thanked her for her comment but said that his take away from the presentation was there are folks that are concerned and rightfully so that if this project is approved, Acushnet becomes a terrorist target.  If he heard correctly, then presently there is a way if a CIA operative overhears some chatter about LNG, there is a mechanism by which that information gets passed along at the highest level of intelligence agencies, and then transmitted to a State entity, that is interacting with other intelligence services at the Federal, State, and local level.  The fact that they are picking up information that local police agencies develop is huge.  They analyze it, they grade it, and they then decide whether actionable consideration is required.  He would have loved to see that level of interaction prior to 9/11, but they learned from that.  They have to assume that this is working well for them.  They don’t know the level of things that might have happened locally, statewide, or nationally because of the efforts of people like this.  He was not going to dismiss the Major or the Fusion Center as they provide a valuable asset to the Commonwealth and as a citizen he was thankful they were there.  

Chief Gallagher asked if there was anything further.  Mr. Pelletier said he would like to urge the people present and those at home to put pressure on FERC to at least extend the comment period.  He would ask why they are in such a hurry.  Give this Committee the time to do their job.

Mr. Roy then made the motion, seconded by Mr. Pelletier, to adjourn the meeting.

VOTE – UNANIMOUS
9:13 – MEETING ADJOURNED.
THE NEXT MEETING IS TO BE HELD ON MAY 24, 2016, AT 6:30.

Respectfully submitted,
Cathy Murray
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